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FRIENDS OF Pisgah,  INC. 

 Update  
F.O.P. Newsletter, Fall 2005, V. 19, No. 3 

Annual Meeting ï Please Join Us 
Tuesday, November 15, 2005 at the Winchester Town Hall 

From the President 
Dear Friends, 
 
I was told many years ago that the older you get the faster the time goes by, and I can vouch for that remark. 
 
This past summer really moved along and Iôm sorry things didnôt move a little faster on the barn project.  However, we did get the 
cellar floor finished, the overhead door and trim finished, the alarm installed by Home Security and the lights and wiring installed by 
Toussaint Electric.  One very important job was the drainage around the building.  Doug Edwards installed a 60 ft culvert across the 
Visitor Center driveway and removed the culvert that crossed the road.  He also installed a culvert to catch some of the road water and 
all of the west side roof water.  He also did a great job in the landscaping at the north end of the barn.  Thanks for a great job Doug. 
 
For anyone interested, there is a book of pictures regarding the start of the barn removal at Westmoreland, repairs and new parts being 
made at Bill Mitchellôs in Chesterfield plus the assembly and rebuilding at the Visitor Center location. This book is at the Visitor 
Center for all to see.  Please call Norma at 239-5183 if you would like to visit. 
 
Now for some bad news.  At our last council meeting John Larson (Treasurer) informed us that he is moving away from the area during 
the next few months, so we should be looking for his replacement.  John has been very efficient and has really done a great job for us.  
He also has been a faithful volunteer on the Wednesday work crew.  He will be sorely missed by Norma and the rest of the crew as 
well as by the Friends. 
 
The annual picnic was a great success.  George Smith, Chairman (with help from Susan, and Georgeôs sister Martha) had things well 
organized with plenty of food and flowers.  The event was well attended and Iôm sure everyone enjoyed the day. 
 
The flooding that started on the 9

th
 of October did a tremendous amount of damage to the Park.  Many bridges, roads and trails were 

washed out.  At this time no one is admitted to the Park ï not even hikers ï until further notice.  Iôm afraid it will be some time before 
the Park will be opened to the public. Norma has provided many photos of the damage and a few are reproduced in this issue of the 
Update. 
 
We are still looking for old farm equipment to be displayed in the barn.  We have several items already.  If you have some real old 
stuff just call me (336-5462) and someone will check it out. 
 
The annual meeting will be held in the Winchester Town Hall Tuesday, November 15 at 7 p.m.  Mr. Lionel Chute and his associate, 
Peter Bowman, from the New Hampshire Division of Forest and Lands will be our guest speakers.  They will be discussing the Natural 
Resources Inventory.  Please have your questions ready. 
 
Election of officers will be held. If you are interested in holding an office, there is still time to call the nominating chairman, Jim 
Savory (603-256-6234). A tentative list of nominees is given in this issue of the Update but we are always looking for volunteers. In 
particular, we need a replacement for John Larson as Treasurer. John will assist his replacement as John will be in the area a few more 
months. Please give this some thought. Service as Treasurer is a vital aspect of the Friendôs mission to serve Pisgah Park! 

Bill Roberts 
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From the Park Manager 
 

General 
 
We had a very busy but prosperous summer getting projects done 
throughout the Park. Many thanks to our dedicated Midweek 
Work Crew volunteers, two Americorps crews and my seasonal 
assistant, Danny Ford. 
 
The first Americorps Crew arrived on June 15

th
 and stayed 

through the 22
nd

. They worked at the Kilburn area, installing rails 
on bridges, new sections of bog bridges along the connecting trail 
to the Ridge Trail and also did some extensive trail maintenance 
on the south side of the Kilburn Loop. 
 
The second crew came on September 7

th
 and stayed through the 

14
th
.  They built a new bridge on the Habitat Trail where the 

spring floods had destroyed the existing bridge, making the Trail 
impassable. 
 
Cliff Struthers again volunteered many hours grading and fixing 
our Park roads using his own tractor. Cliff lives a bit less than 3 
mile from the Park Visitor Center and often is a regular fixture on 
Old Chesterfield Rd driving his tractor to and from the Park. We 
much appreciate his help. 
 
I am sad that Danny Ford has to end his season with us. His help 
has been invaluable in keeping the Park in good shape.  In 
actuality, Danny was supposed to end on October 31

st
 but the 

floods in the Park on the weekend of October 8 ï 9 resulted in an 
extension of Dannyôs seasonal work until about the end of 
November. (Editors note. We are pleased that the Trails Bureau 
was able to grant this extension to provide vital manpower for 
the extensive job of rehabilitating the Park infrastructure.) 
 

Midweek Workdays 
 

Every Wednesday throughout the summer, our Midweek 
Volunteer Work Crew assists the Park Staff in maintenance. Our 
midweek (Wednesday) workdays began May 4

th
 this year. The 

Midweek Crew worked with Danny and me: clearing all the 
vistas; clearing the historic sites and installing new posts with 
signs; clearing trails, ditches and culverts. In addition, we also 
relocated a short section of the Lily Pond Trail around the 
wetland area, worked on the Hubbard Hill Trail fixing the erosion 
problems on the first hill, and installed box culverts on various 
trails as needed. Incidentally, the Hubbard Hill Trail work done 
in the past year, including the work of the Midweek Work Crew 
enabled the Hubbard Hill Trail to survive the floods of October 
in very good shape! 
 

This very dedicated team of volunteers consists of Gil Cameron, 
John Larson, Jerry Goslant and Kim Nilsen. This fall we were 
very fortunate to have Bob Miller join our Volunteer Crew. He 
comes with lots of experience and we enjoy working with him. 
 

Special Events 
 

As usual, Pisgah is a popular spot for events such as the Granite 
State Carriage Association ride that was held in August as well as 
the Pisgah Marathon running race and Miracles in Motion trail 
ride (held in mid September). We also had Tom Sintros (FOP 
Council Member) with his Keene High School environmental 
studies students, the Chesterfield Library ñCamp Wannaïread,ò 
and several club rides, picnics, etc. throughout the summer. The 
Roundtable sponsored by the Historical Society of Cheshire 
County was scheduled to meet in the Park on October 18

th
 but the 

meeting was cancelled owing to closing of the Park because of 
the flood damage. Although the area of the Visitor Center and 
barn suffered very little damage, the presence of many visitors 
would have interfered with the staging of our repair efforts, plus 
have consumed some Staff time which was best used in the Park 
recovery efforts. We hope to welcome the Roundtable next year. 
 

Special Thanks 
 
Throughout the summer, the Hinsdale Trail was virtually 
impassable. In fact, I was called out for the rescue of a man who 
had gotten stuck with his ATV (permitted on the Hinsdale Trail) 
on the trail due to the muddy conditions. After this incident, Scott 
Blodgett and his wife, Hope, took it upon themselves to 
drastically improve the trail by volunteering equipment, materials 
and many hours of labor. I want to personally thank them for 
their dedication to the Park and the trail system throughout. 
 

Why Is The Park Closed? 
 

As most of you readers know, on October 9, 2005, Southwestern 
New Hampshire was hit hard with heavy rains and severe (flash) 
flooding causing lots of damage to many homes and roads 
throughout the region. The Park also sustained major damage 
totaling approximately one hundred sixty six thousand dollars to 
roads and bridges especially on the South End where several 
beaver dams ñblew out.ò There are two man-made dams which 
we monitor in Pisgah Park. We had to sandbag the west side of 
the Pisgah Reservoir Dam as a precaution. Fullam Pond Dam last 
some material on the back side but we can not, as of this writing, 
get material in to fix it. The Old Chesterfield Rd at the junction 
of John Hill Rd is washed out to a depth of 6 feet and more 
washouts exist north up the road. John Hill Rd is impassable! 
 

Our State officials felt it best to post the Park as closed until we 
can get the repairs made. As soon as the paperwork is signed, we 
will begin to repair the roads and we will open as soon as the 
roads are passable. It is too much of a liability and will interfere 
with the repairs if we allow public access during the repair 
process. We plan to get the roads and bridges fixed as soon as we 
can before the winter season sets in. However, there is extensive 
bridge damage, particularly along some trails and repairs may 
take significantly longer than we would like. Access, at least to 
non-vehicular traffic, will be permitted as soon as we can do so 
safely.   Norma Reppucci 

Mustard, Marshmallows, Membership and Moving 
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Just what do these four ñMòs have in common? The picnic and me. I enjoyed the mustard on my hamburger and my hot dog (along 

with some relish) at the FOP Annual Picnic in September. And from those I saw and talked with ï all seemed to be having a good time. 

The marshmallows I just threw in ï maybe next year we can toast some. But I donôt know how they turn out toasted on a gas grill ï 

other than very messy if they melt onto the burner! 

 

With regard to membership, our policy has been and continues to be that any new member application or renewal received on or after 

our annual picnic is applied to the following calendar year. Incidentally, the early renewals make our record keeping and reminder 

processes a little easier. Please give some serious thought to indicating on the renewal/application form, one or more areas of interest 

in which you would be willing to help. 

 

Lastly ï moving. Within the next 6 to 12 months, my wife and I will be moving on to a continuing care community in Wallingford, CT. 

With that in mind, I have asked not to stand for re-election as your Treasurer. I have agreed to serve in an interim capacity pending the 

election/appointment of a successor. We would greatly appreciate having a new volunteer for this position. Generally speaking, it 

involves: management of FOP funds from home with occasional trips to the bank, receipt of funds including membership dues and 

attendance at the 10 or so 1 - 2 hour (max) monthly meetings of FOP if possible. We look forward to having some ñnew bloodò in the 

position and I will gladly give advice and information about the job to our next Treasurer. 

 

It has been an interesting experience serving as your Treasurer (over these past four years) along with being part of the mid-week work 

crew (for 6 or maybe 7 years). As noted above, Iôll be around to assist, if requested, the new Treasurer until spring at least. If you like 

working with numbers and can balance a checkbook, and would like to assist in the management of FOP please me or call me (256-

6488 in West Chesterfield) or give our Nominating Committee Chairman, Jim Savory, a call at 256-6234. Weôd like to hear from you 

before the November 15
th
 Annual Meeting but nominations/volunteers can be accepted from the floor. Thanks for everyoneôs help. It 

has been a great pleasure serving with and for the FOP. 

John Larson 
 

Rail Trail Damage in the Great Floods of October 2005 
 

In view of the extensive and destructive flooding which occurred in southwestern New Hampshire on the weekend of October 8 ï 9, 

2005, I have discussed the damage to the Cheshire County rail/trail system with Bob Sporel, New Hampshire Trails Bureau, and Barry 

Labombarde, FOP Council member and Cheshire County Director for the New Hampshire Snowmobile Association. 

 

The 69 mile rail trail system consisting of the Cheshire Rail Trail North, the Cheshire Rail Trail South, the Ashuelot Rail Trail and the 

Fort Hill Rail Trail suffered only minor damage during the floods and torrential rain at the beginning of October.  Specifically, there 

were three washouts on the Ashuelot Rail Trail, one just north of Mathews Road in Swanzey, one next to the entrance of Pine Street in 

Swanzey and another over by the Brown Farm also in Swanzey.  The severest was the Pine Street washout which was 15 feet wide and 

10 feet deep.  This may also involve the loss of a culvert in this location. The Cheshire North line is reported not to have any 

problems.  The Cheshire South had a small washout across from the Cheshire County Fair grounds.  The Fort Hill Line has some sink 

holes.  

 

These problems are going to be fixed by the New Hampshire Bureau of Trails and they are making reports to FEMA. Overall, it would 

appear that the rail trail infrastructure has faired well compared to lots of DOT and town highways, roads and bridges.  Those railroad 

engineers deserve a lot of credit for the design and construction of a system that has continuously stood up to the elements since 1848.  

We are indeed fortunate to have one of New England's best rail trail systems right here in Cheshire County. 

John Summers 

 

Natural Resources Inventory 
 

Natural Resource Inventory work in support of the development of a Master Plan for the management of the Park continued this past 

summer. This project consists of collecting data on vegetation communities, old growth stands and plant diversity as well as making 

overall forest health observations, e.g. beech blight frequency, etc. Other studies will include but will not be limited to: further studies 

of vernal pools, bird inventory and breeding counts along with mammal inventory work at various levels. Studies on bat species have 

already been completed in some areas of Pisgah at Franklin Pierce College. More plant community and wetland studies are being 

planned. The nature of a Natural Resource Inventory with regard to Pisgah Park will be discussed in our Annual Meeting.  Also, please 

refer to the more detailed article by Tom Sintros on this subject on page 4 of the spring 2005 edition of the Update. 

Matt Donachie 
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The Mighty Chestnut Tree 
 

Some 40 years ago, Martha and I owned a large home built in 1905. This home was enriched by numerous aspects of wood work 

featuring chestnut, a remarkable tree whose wood made marvelous furniture, paneling and other appointments characteristic of a 

Victorian or other home of that era. The nuts of course (long before my time) were sold on street corners by vendors. Unfortunately, 

the chestnut fell prey to a blight which wiped this majestic tree from the inventories of forests nationwide but particularly here in the 

northeastern US. Our home in Connecticut those many years ago featured, among other things, two chestnut fireplace mantles and a 

built-in chestnut china closet. What a treasure those appointments were. How sad that they can no longer be provided for the populace 

at large. Those who have furniture or other items of chestnut, or homes paneled or otherwise finished in chestnut, treasure there ñgifts.ò 

Meanwhile, the chestnut survives, even in Pisgah Park but only for brief times. My father-in-law, well versed in the identification of 

trees, pointed out to us some 15 years ago the many small chestnut saplings along the Old Chesterfield Rd in the Park on the way to 

Fullam Pond from downtown Winchester. Unfortunately, the chestnut saplings do not live long (though some of the ones we saw had 

attained heights of 10 ft or so) and succumb to the blight. Research continues on saving/regenerating the chestnut tree and one might 

hope that someday this marvelous tree will once again be an important part of our forest culture. By the way, even dead chestnut trees 

last a long time. I have hiked all the trails listed in the Connecticut Walk Book and on one of those trails, as recently as the late 1970s, 

a landmark along a trail in eastern CT was a dead chestnut tree. Imagine, this tree, estimated to have died between 1910 and 1920 had 

wood so rot resistant that a large part of the skeleton of the tree was still standing over 50 years later! 

 

With this preamble, we provide you a poem by Diane Steeves, our Pisgah Park Weekend Ranger. 

Matt Donachie 

 

The Forest King

Noble ruler, sovôreign, set above all other trees, 

Stretched royal crown and shadow on those beneath its boughs. 

Massive girth and towôring trunk established majesty.  

 

The forest king spread mighty limbs in longevity - 

Mythical hardwood forests long held in great esteem 

From hillsides of Mt. Etna to the Carolinas. 

 

Slick and lustrous, dark brown nuts in greenish bristly hulls 

Carpeted the woodland floor in numbers no more seen 

Filling cornucopia with sustenance for all. 

 

The timber, rot-free and straight-grained, of the Chestnut tree,  

Had filled entire railroad cars with boards cut from just one, 

And produced fine furniture, instruments, and fencing. 

 

Devastated by the blight in the 1900ôs, 

Forest king presiding, laid down its mighty scepter,  

And left behind a kingdom now lost in memory. 

 

Hope holds out to one day see the forest king return 

With mighty limbs outspread, arising once again as 

A Phoenix from the fire. 

Diane Steeves 
(Copyright Diane Steeves, 2005) 

 

 

Canoe and Kayak Outing on Pisgah Reservoir 
 

The FOP sponsored another canoe and kayak outing on pristine (before the flood) Pisgah Reservoir. On August 27, a group of people 

met at the Rte 119 parking lot at 9:00 a.m. Summers Backcountry Outfitters once again kindly provided canoes and kayaks for guest 

use. Some attendees used their own craft. Canoes and kayaks were transported from the Upper Reservoir Parking Lot to the Reservoir 

by the Park Staff and Summers Backcountry Outfitters.  The weather was good and Leaders John Summers and John Herrick report 

that the event was quite enjoyable. 
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Friends of Pisgah Annual Meeting 
 

Tuesday November 15, 2005 

Town Hall, Winchester 

7:00 PM 
 

Agenda 
 

Presidentôs Report (Bill Roberts) 
 

News from the Park (Norma Reppucci) 
 

Committee Reports 
 

Report of the Nominating Committee (Jim Savory) 
   (All nominees have agreed to serve if elected.) 
 

Officers  
President William Roberts (Hinsdale) 

Vice President Jim Savory (Hinsdale) 

Treasurer to be provided at the meeting 

Secretary Robert Smith (Keene) 

 

Council Members* - To serve a Three Year Term, expiring in November 2008 
 

John Herrick (Chesterfield) 

Russ Calkins (Swanzey) 

Barry Labombard (Hinsdale) 

 

 

Election of Officers 
 Nominations from the floor 

 Close nominations 

 Cast ballots 
 

Speakers:  Lionel Chute and Peter Bowman 

Topic:   Natural Resources Inventory of Pisgah Park 
 

Lionel is the Administrator of the New Hampshire Natural Heritage Bureau at the Division of Forests and Lands, the 
Stateôs information resource for rare species and threatened ecosystems. He holds a Bachelor of Forest Science 
degree from the University of New Hampshire.  In addition to coordinating the Natural Heritage Bureau, Lionel also 
serves on the NH Invasive Species Committee.  Prior to working at the Division of Forests and Lands, Lionel spent 5 
years at the Society for the Protection of New Hampshire Forests developing methods and tools to advance 
biologically sustainable forest management. 
 
Pete is a Nature Conservancy Ecologist housed at the Natural Heritage Bureau.  Pete conducts field inventories and 
works with Division of Forests and Landsô foresters on the management of State lands. Prior to joining NH Natural 
Heritage, he was the Ecologist for the Delaware Natural Heritage Program for five years.  He holds a B.S. in 
environmental science from Rutgers University and a Master of Forestry from Duke University for which he studied 
the herbaceous communities of longleaf and slash pine forests in northern Florida. 
 
The topic of a Natural Resources inventory is a vital one for persons responsible for the future direction of Pisgah 
Park. The FOP is sponsoring such an inventory in the Park and the topic has been discussed in prior issues of the 
Update. See the spring 2005 issue of the Update as well as the brief article in this current issue. We are sure that you 
will have many questions for Lionel and Pete. 
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The Flood of October 2005 

 

Looking North on Old Chesterfield Rd a Bit 

South of the Junction with John Hill Rd.  

 

Looking Northwest on Old Chesterfield Rd at 

Snow Brook Cutting the Road 

 

At Kilburn Brook. The bridge is gone! 

 

Looking North at the Junction of Old 

Chesterfield Rd and John Hill Rd. That Gully is 

About 5 ft Deep! 

 

Looking Downstream on Kilburn Brook at the 

Remnants of the Bridge! 
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Sandbagging at Pisgah Reservoir 

 

 
 

Officer Dan Reppucci of the Winchester Police Dept Standing in 

the Gully at the Junction of Old Chesterfield Rd and John Hill Rd 

 
 

Bridge on Lower Kilburn Loop Showing That It Was Floated Off 

the Trail and Back but Was Saved by Wedging on Trees 

 

 
 

Looking South on Old Chesterfield Rd Near the Doolittle Cider 

Mill  

 

 

But We Did Enjoy the Summer and Early Fall 
 

 

 

 
 

Cliff Struthers and His Trusty Tractor 

 

 

 

 
 

Americorps Second Crew at Pisgah 
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Americorps First Crew at Pisgah 

 

 
 

Midweek Work Crew Along Broad Brook Road 

 

 
 

Ranger Danny Ford Working Along the Road 

 

 

 

 

 
 

Midweek Work Crew and Ranger Danny Ford on the Trail 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

Retiring Treasurer and Long Time Midweek Work Crew 

Volunteer, John Larson 


